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MANY MORE THINGS LIKE THIS I KNOW
BUT CAN NEVER TELL

Poor Miss Gordon was rigid with fear. Then he [Gurdjieff] 
talked about emanation of all bodies. He said, “We emanate. 
This is an active function; a dirty process, as dirty as making 
merde. But sometimes there can be something else but dirt 
in emanations.” I was waiting to hear what, and he looked at 
me and said, “No. That I not tell.”

He went on. “The earth emanates. The atmosphere around 
planet is its emanation.” Again he looked at me, hanging 
breathless in mid-air, and said, “Many more things like this I 

DAY 1



2
know but can never tell.” He says that curiosity about all this 
unknown knowledge “stinks.” 

~ “Gurdjieff and the Women of the Rope”
________________________________________________

CIVILIZATION... HAS PRODUCED
A BEING OUT OF HIS ELEMENT

‘The system of training is based on the following conclu-
sions: The life of our time has become so complex that man 
has deviated from his original type — a type that should 
have become dependent upon his surroundings: the coun-
try where he was born, the environment in which he was 
brought up, and the culture in which he was nurtured. These 
conditions should have marked out for a man his path of 
development and the normal type which he should have ar-
rived at; but our civilization, with its almost unlimited means 
of influencing a man, has made it almost impossible for him 
to live in the conditions which should be normal to him. While 
civilization has opened up for man new horizons in knowl-
edge and science and has raised his material standard of liv-
ing, thereby widening his world-perception, it has, instead of 
lifting him to a higher level all round, only developed certain 
faculties to the detriment of others; some it has completely 
destroyed. Our civilization has taken away from man the 
natural and essential qualities of his inherited type, but it has 
not given him what was needed for the harmonious develop-
ment of a new type, so that civilization, instead of producing 
an individually whole man adapted to the nature and sur-
roundings in which he finds himself and which really were 
responsible for his creation, has produced a being out of his 
element, incapable of living a full life, and at the same time a 
stranger to that inner life which should by rights be his. 

~ CS Nott quoting AR Orage in “The Teachings of Gurdjieff - 
A Pupil’s Journey”
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‘GOOD’ OR ‘EVIL’, NOT

PROPER THINGS FOR MAN

“In west—your world—is belief that man have soul given 
by God. Not so. Nothing given by God, only Nature give. 
And Nature only give possibility for soul, not give soul. Must 
acquire soul through work. But unlike tree, man have many 
possibilities. As man now exist he have also possibility grow 
by accident —grow wrong way. Man can become many 
things, not just fertilizer, not just real man: can become what 
you call ‘good’ or ‘evil’, not proper things for man. Real man 
not good or evil—real man only conscious, only wish acquire 
soul for proper development”....
 
“Think of good and evil like right hand and left hand. Man 
always have two hands—two sides of self—good and evil. 
One can destroy other. Must have aim to make both hands 
work together, must acquire third thing: thing that make 
peace between two hands, between impulse for good and 
impulse for evil. Man who all ‘good’ or man who all ‘bad’ is 
not whole man, is one-sided. Third thing is conscience; pos-
sibility to acquire conscience is already in man when born; 
this possibility given—free—by Nature. But is only possibility. 
Real conscience can only be acquired by work, by learning 
to understand self first.”....
 
“You remember,” he said then, “how I tell about good and 
evil in man—like right hand, left hand? In other sense, this 
also true of man and woman. Man is active, positive, good 
in Nature. Woman is passive, negative, evil. Not evil in your 
American sense like ‘wrong’, but very necessary evil; evil 
that make man good. Is like electric light—one wire passive 
or negative; other wire active, positive. Without such two 
elements not have light. If Mme. Schernvall not evil for me, 
perhaps I forget promise, serious promise, I make to her. 
So without her help, because she not let me forget what I 
promise, I not keep promise, not do good for my soul. When 
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give back earrings I do good thing: good for me, for memory 
of wife, and good for Mme. Schernvall who now have great 
remorse in heart for bad things she say about me. This im-
portant lesson for you.”

~ Fritz Peters quoting Mr. Gurdjieff in “Boyhood With
Gurdjieff”

________________________________________________

YOUR SICKNESS. IT IS CURIOSITY
– AMERICAN CURIOSITY

At dinner I had the misfortune – no, good fortune – to ask 
[Gurdjieff] a “mental” question. Thunderbolts fell. “Now you 
know your illness, your sickness. It is curiosity – American 
curiosity. Always you want to know more and more without 
understanding what already I have said to you. For that you 
will die merde.” Tears from me, of course. He asked, “You 
angry?” I said, “No, it’s true.”

When he left, he said, “Tonight you were bitten by your flea. 
You be careful not to catch more fleas or you cannot sleep in 
your bed.” 

~ “Gurdjieff and the Women of the Rope”

________________________________________________

TO ARRIVE AT PARADISE WITH DIRTY BOOTS

“Associations are a part of our presence. If our presence 
had an aim, it would want something to happen. This proves 
that our presence has no aim. You have an aim only with 
one center (he wants to arrive at Paradise with dirty boots). 
One must with all his presence have an aim and work for this 
goal. Not with one part, one center only.” 
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~ George Gurdjieff “Paris/Wartime Meetings” 

________________________________________________

YOU NOT LEARN MY WORK FROM TALK
AND BOOK—YOU LEARN IN SKIN

Our conversation ended that evening with a rather cryptic 
analysis—by Gurdjieff—of my association with him. Hu-
morously, and apparently relishing some private joke, he 
said that the other people present were learning his work 
in a very different way than I had, and that because of my 
childhood association with him I had certain problems and 
struggles which they would never experience. “You not wish 
to come to see me tonight,” he said, “so necessary for me— 
very busy man—to take time to send for you. This because 
you now have struggle between real self and personality. 
You not learn my work from talk and book—you learn in skin, 
and you cannot escape. These people,” and he indicated the 
other group members, “must make effort, go to meetings, 
read book. If you never go to meeting, never read book, 
you still cannot forget what I put inside you when you child. 
These others, if not go to meeting, will forget even existence 
of Mr. Gurdjieff. But not you. I already in your blood—make 
your life miserable for ever—but such misery can be good 
thing for your soul, so even when miserable you must thank 
your God for suffering I give you.” 

~ Fritz Peters “My Journey With a Mystic” 

________________________________________________

YOU SAY YOU WORK... 
BUT NO ONE HERE WORKS YET

Questioner: Is it not easier to detach oneself from material 
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things than from feelings?

Gurdjieff: All have the same value. You attach yourself with 
one center or the other. You must look at this in this way, 
without philosophizing. You have neither an ideal or a seri-
ous aim. You are a mechanism. You must have contact with 
something, but you have contact with nothing. So that ev-
erything has contacts with you—you are a slave. You must 
accustom yourself to prepare yourself for work. One certain 
time of day must be consecrated to work; you do nothing 
else. You sacrifice this. And if you cannot work yet, you 
do nothing. You think about the work. You read something 
connected with the work. And you allow all the associations 
connected with the work to flow. It is not yet work. But you 
fix a time in which the future will be reserved for work. You 
prepare the ground. You consecrate this time to the work. 
You accept the idea that a certain time must be consecrated 
to the work. And if a task is given you, or if you make one 
for yourself, you will do it during the time you have already 
fixed for this. The place will be made. It is by doing that man 
understands. You will see the result which this will bring you. 
You say you work. You think so. But no one here works yet. 
All this is only child’s play. It is a little better than titillation. In 
real work, the sweat runs from the brow, it even runs from 
the heels.

~ George Gurdjeff “Paris/Wartime Meetings”
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HER VIBRATIONS ARE
CACOPHONOUS WITH OURS

Gurdjieff has learned a new word at dinner. He tells me I am 
“kind born seven months–not nine–what is that?” “Prema-
ture,” we say–and so he says I am Miss Premature. Later he 
asks me to tell Miss Gordon what my new title is.

In the room he tells Miss Gordon she must drink brandy, be-
cause we are all drunk and her vibrations are cacophonous 
with ours. “For harmony, you drink” – and she does. 

~ “Gurdjieff and the Women of the Rope”

DAY 2
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TO HAVE YOUR OWN “I” IT IS

NECESSARY FOR IT TO BE BORN

“Today you have a thousand “I’’s. Each weakness is an “I” 
that can at any moment make itself your master. To have 
your own “I” it is necessary for it to be born. It has been con-
ceived because you have allowed the work to enter in you. 
It will not grow by itself; it must be fed so that it can accu-
mulate substance and one happy day take form. Then it can 
develop and be born.

“This substance of “I” comes only from intentional suffering. 
When, for instance, you wish strongly for a cigarette and 
deny yourself, you will suffer inwardly. Then say: “I wish to 
make this inward force my own force.” “I wish to receive this 
substance of my intentional suffering for my own ‘I’.” By this 
means you can become an Individual and go on the path 
that leads to the perfected man.” 

~ George Gurdjieff “Gurdjieff’s Early Talks”

________________________________________________

THESE CLOUDS PERMEATE
OUR WHOLE ORGANISM

“The theory of communication through nerves failed to ex-
plain many facts, among them the extraordinary speed of 
communications inside the organism, because transmission 
by means of nervous ducts everywhere requires a certain 
time, however short. And a transmission in all directions 
and a total subjugation of the whole organism to some one 
emotion, some one feeling, would require a certain length 
of time, easily recorded and calculated, if the period of time 
was as long as seconds. Observations show, however, that 
these transmissions and subjugations take place instanta-
neously, without any possibility of establishing the interval of 



9
time between the impact and the result. This is the result of 
the activity of hormones. Hormones are clouds of fine matter, 
finer than the gaseous matter known to us which is given off 
by various organs of our body. These clouds permeate our 
whole organism with incredible rapidity and, intermingling, 
are the cause of the state in which the organism finds itself 
at a given moment. Moreover, they also constitute the atmo-
sphere of emanations which envelops a human organism for 
a certain distance and which under certain conditions can 
even be seen. These emanations or radiations of the organ-
ism, connect it with the fine atmosphere which surrounds 
it and which penetrates the atmosphere in which we move 
and breathe. The radiations of the human body, or rather, 
the network of radiations which forms the emanations, is of 
two kinds: First, the absorption, the sucking into the organ-
ism of certain substances from the surrounding atmosphere 
and second, the throwing out of certain matters from the 
organism. lf the activity of radiations of the second kind is 
too intense, the organism uselessly loses its energy. If the 
activity of radiations of the first kind predominates, the or-
ganism gets stronger and healthier. Certain forms of nervous 
diseases and disorders, for instance, contusions, falls and 
bruises – when there is no definite traumatic injury – depend 
on the violation of the right radiations. A strong shock may 
break off radiations, but such a breaking off is possible only 
with a very strong and quick shock. The slow movement 
taking place around us does not break off radiations because 
the vibrations of radiations are so quick that slow movement 
cannot affect them.” 

~ George Gurdjieff “Gurdjieff’s Early Talks 1914-1931”
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THE DIRTIER WITH SO-CALLED “KNOWLEDGE” 
THE SHEET BECOMES, THE CLEVERER THE 

MAN IS CONSIDERED TO BE

“Every man comes into the world like a clean sheet of pa-
per; and then the people and circumstances around him 
begin vying with each other to dirty this sheet and to cover it 
with writing. Education, the formation of morals, information 
we call knowledge—all feelings of duty, honor, conscience 
and so on—enter here. And they all claim that the methods 
adopted for grafting these shoots known as man’s “person-
ality” to the trunk are immutable and infallible. Gradually the 
sheet is dirtied, and the dirtier with so-called “knowledge” the 
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sheet becomes, the cleverer the man is considered to be. 
The more writing there is in the place called “duty,” the more 
honest the possessor is said to be; and so it is with every-
thing. And the dirty sheet itself, seeing that people consider 
its “dirt” as merit, considers it valuable. This is an example of 
what we call “man,” to which we often even add such words 
as talent and genius. Yet our “genius” will have his mood 
spoiled for the whole day if he does not find his slippers be-
side his bed when he wakes up in the morning.” 

~ George Gurdjieff “Views from the Real World”

________________________________________________

YOU ARE BOUND TO AND
DISSOLVED IN THIS THING

“Have you ever tried to watch yourself mentally when your 
attention has not been set on some definite problem for 
concentration? I suppose most of you are familiar with this, 
although perhaps only a few have systematically watched it 
in themselves. You are no doubt aware of the way we think 
by chance association, when our thought strings disconnect-
ed scenes and memories together, when everything that 
falls within the field of our consciousness, or merely touches 
it lightly, calls up these chance associations in our thought. 
The string of thoughts seems to go on uninterruptedly, weav-
ing together fragments of representations of former percep-
tions, taken from different recordings in our memories. And 
these recordings turn and unwind while our thinking appa-
ratus deftly weaves its threads of thought continuously from 
this material. The records of our feelings revolve in the same 
way—pleasant and unpleasant, joy and sorrow, laughter 
and irritation, pleasure and pain, sympathy and antipathy. 
You hear yourself praised and you are pleased; someone 
reproves you and your mood is spoiled. Something new 
captures your interest and instantly makes you forget what 
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interested you just as much the moment before. Gradually 
your interest attaches you to the new thing to such an extent 
that you sink into it from head to foot; suddenly you do not 
possess it any more, you have disappeared, you are bound 
to and dissolved in this thing; in fact it possesses you, it has 
captivated you, and this infatuation, this capacity for being 
captivated is, under many different guises, a property of 
each one of us. This binds us and prevents our being free. 
By the same token it takes away our strength and our time, 
leaving us no possibility of being objective and free —two 
essential qualities for anyone who decides to follow the way 
of self-knowledge.” 

~ George Gurdjieff “Views from the Real World”

________________________________________________

THE STRUGGLE PRODUCES A SUBSTANCE

One of these substances is formed when we suffer. We 
suffer whenever we are not mechanically quiet. There are 
different kinds of suffering. For instance, I want to tell you 
something, but I feel it is best to say nothing. One side wants 
to tell, the other wants to keep silent. The struggle produces 
a substance. Gradually this substance collects in a certain 
place. 

~ George Gurdjieff “Early Talks”

________________________________________________

CAN NEVER MAKE STOP ASSOCIATIONS; AS 
LONG AS YOU ARE BREATHING THERE ARE 

ASSOCIATIONS, THESE ARE AUTOMATIC

Questions after twenty-four hours of trying to achieve with-
holding emanations: I said, “Very very difficult for me—-can-
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not do even forty seconds of this work without having asso-
ciations start and so must stop work in order to cope with 
associations”

GURDJIEFF: Can never make stop associations; as long as 
you are breathing there are associations, these are automat-
ic. Therefore, in this task, must not try stop associations – let 
them flow but not be active. With other part of mind you work 
at new task and this is active. Pretty soon you find you have 
beginnings of new kind of brain, a new one for this new kind 
of mentation and that other one becomes entirely passive. 

~ “Gurdjieff and the Women of the Rope”

________________________________________________

OBSERVE YOURSELF

In answer to another question about observing oneself, he 
[Gurdjieff] said: ‘Many things are necessary for observing. 
The first is sincerity with oneself. This is very difficult. It is 
much easier to be sincere with a friend. We find it difficult to 
look at ourselves, for we are afraid that we may see some-
thing bad, and if by accident we do look deep down, we see 
our own nothingness. We try not to see ourselves because 
we fear we shall suffer remorse of conscience. There are 
many dirty dogs in us, and we do not want to see them. 
Sincerity may be the key to the door through which one part 
may see another part. Sincerity is difficult because of the 
thick crust that has grown over essence. Each year a man 
puts on a new dress, a new mask, one over the other. All this 
has gradually to be removed. It is like peeling off the skins 
of an onion. Until these masks are removed we cannot see 
ourselves.

‘A useful exercise is to try to put oneself in another’s place. 
For example, I know that A. is in a trying situation. He is 
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dejected and morose. Half of him is trying to listen to me, 
the other half is occupied with his problem. I say something 
to him that at another time would make him laugh, but now 
it makes him angry. But knowing him I shall try to put myself 
in his place and ask myself how I would respond. ‘If I do 
this often enough I shall begin to see that if someone is bad 
tempered there may be a reason for it which has nothing to 
do with me personally. We must try to remember that often it 
is not the person himself but his state that behaves irritably 
towards us. As I change, so does another.

‘If you can do this and remember yourself and observe your-
self you will see many things, not only in the other person, 
but in yourself, things you never even thought of.’

~ CS Nott “The Teachings of Gurdjieff - A Pupil’s Journey”

________________________________________________

IF YOU LOOK CLOSELY THE MIRAGE OF 
GREATNESS AND POWER DISINTEGRATES

Very often in conversation with people, one hears the direct 
or implied view that man as we meet with him in ordinary life 
could be regarded as almost the center of the universe; the 
“crown of creation,” or at any rate that he is a large and im-
portant entity; that his possibilities are almost unlimited, his 
powers almost infinite. But even with such views there are a 
number of reservations: they say that, for this, exceptional 
conditions are necessary, special circumstances, inspiration, 
revelation and so on.

However, if we examine this conception of “man,” we see at 
once that it is made up of features which belong not to one 
man but to a number of known or supposed separate indi-
viduals. We never meet such a man in real life, neither in the 
present nor as a historical personage in the past. For every 
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man has his own weaknesses and if you look closely the 
mirage of greatness and power disintegrates.

But the most interesting thing is not that people clothe others 
in this mirage but that, owing to a peculiar feature of their 
own psyche, they transfer it to themselves, if not in its en-
tirety, at least in part as a reflection. And so, although they 
are almost nonentities, they imagine themselves to be that 
collective type or not far removed from it. 

~ George Gurdjieff “Views from the Real World”
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BELIEVE NOTHING, TRUST NOTHING, HOPE 
FOR NOTHING, LOVE NOTHING

“Religion says believe, and uses words like love, hope, faith. 
I say to you, believe nothing, trust nothing, hope for nothing, 
love nothing. Yet I am a very religious man.” 

~ “Gurdjieff and the Women of the Rope”

________________________________________________.

ALL MAKES FOR INNER VISION

GURDJIEFF: How begin – look at an object, then suddenly 
shut eyes and go on seeing it, without any break. Any break 
in attention when shutting eyes, means you must begin 
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again. Must without break in attention, go on seeing inwardly 
exact details of what last saw . . . and this all makes for inner 
vision, which becomes power in time. Was time, thirty years 
ago, when I could split that table with thought.

~ “Gurdjieff and the Women of the Rope”

________________________________________________.

DIFFERENTIATING FEELING FROM SENSING

“For example, here I sit [Gurdjieff began]. Owing to my un-
accustomed posture my muscles are unusually tensed. As 
a rule I have no sensation of my muscles in my established 
customary posture. Like everyone else I have a limited 
number of postures. But now I have taken a new, unusual 
position. I have a sensation of my body, if not the whole of it, 
at least of some parts of my body, of warmth, of the circula-
tion of the blood. As I sit I feel that behind me there is a hot 
stove. Since it is warm behind and cold in front, there is a 
great difference in the air, so I never cease to sense myself 
thanks to this extreme contrasting difference of the air.

“Tonight I had rabbit for supper. Since the rabbit and the 
habur-chubur were very good I ate too much. I sense my 
stomach and my breathing is unusually heavy. I sense the 
whole time.

“Just now I have been preparing a dish with A. and have 
put it in the oven. While I was preparing it, I remembered 
how my mother used to prepare this dish. I remembered my 
mother and remembered certain moments connected with 
this. These memories aroused feeling in me. I feel these 
moments and my feeling does not leave me.

“Now I look at this lamp. When there was as yet no lighting 
in the Study House I thought that I needed precisely this kind 
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of light. At that time I made a plan of what was required to 
obtain this kind of lighting. It was done, and this is the result. 
When the light was switched on and I saw it, I had a feeling 
of self-satisfaction; and the feeling, which was aroused then, 
continues—I feel this self-satisfaction.

“A moment ago I was walking from the Turkish bath. It was 
dark and, as I could not see in front of me, I hit a tree. I 
remembered by association how, on one occasion, I was 
walking in similar darkness and collided with a man. I re-
ceived the impact of this collision in my chest, so I let fly and 
hit the unknown man who had run into me. Later I found out 
that the man was not to blame; yet I hit him so hard that he 
lost several teeth. At the moment I had not thought that the 
man who had run into me might be innocent, but when I had 
calmed down, I understood. When later I saw this innocent 
man in the street, with his disfigured face, I was so sorry for 
him that when I remember him now I experience the same 
pang of conscience I felt then. And now, when I hit the tree, 
this feeling came to life in me again. I again saw before me 
the unhappy, bruised face of this good man.

“I have given you examples of six different inner states. 
Three of them relate to the moving center and three to the 
emotional center. In ordinary language all six are called 
feelings. Yet in right classification those whose nature is con-
nected with the moving center should be called sensations, 
and those whose nature is connected with emotional center, 
feelings. There are thousands of different sensations which 
are usually called feelings. They are all different, their mate-
rial is different, their effects different and their causes differ-
ent. In examining them more closely we can establish their 
nature and give them corresponding names. They are often 
so different in their nature that they have nothing whatever 
in common. Some originate in one place, others in another 
place. In some people one place of origin (of a given kind of 
sensations) is absent, in others another place of origin may 
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be lacking. In yet other people, all may be present.

“The time will come when we shall endeavor to shut off 
artificially one, or two, or several together, to learn their real 
nature.

“At present we must have an idea of two different experi-
ences, one of which we shall agree to call “feeling” and the 
other “sensation.” We shall call “feeling” the one whose place 
of origin is what we call the emotional center; while “sensa-
tions” are those so-called feelings whose place of origin is 
in what we call the moving center. Now, of course, each one 
must understand and examine his sensations and feelings 
and learn approximately the difference between them.”

~ George Gurdjieff “Views from the Real World”
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DAY 5

EVERYTHING HAS EMANATIONS

“Now Miss Gordon I tell you something, for you specially, you 
can understand. They can listen – for some other day they 
can remember this. But you will know now what I mean.

“Emanations – everything has emanations. Earth, dog, that 
bottle, me, you – emanations are automatic, must go out 
from us, from every separate part, from all total, part go out 
automatically from every living thing. We each one surround-
ed by atmosphere of our emanations – some scientific appa-
ratus can see                              these emanations. We each 
have atmosphere around us all the time – dog also, also 
bottle, also earth.

“Now then, think of your leg. Emanations go out from leg 



21
also. Try now think. This is first step – this is first thing can 
do so that you die not like dog but can become part of God. 
Good formulation – born like dog, die part of God, is it not 
good?

“When I tell you this beginning thing you can do, tonight your 
most big moment in life – more important for you than God 
– more important than your birth. Why? Because you born 
like dog. After tonight, you have responsibility, because I tell 
you this. Your leg emanations go out – now you think-not all 
emanations go out of leg, you save some of them, you ac-
cumulate emanations in your leg, not let all go out. Let some 
for necessary reasons, but you accumulate some also, you 
begin accumulate in you some of emanations which go out 
automatically. This is what I tell you. This is a beginning, to 
be not dog but part of God. After this, I tell you more. There 
are seven ways to accumulate emanations – this is first. To 
do this you must remember yourself.” 

~ “Gurdjieff and the Women of the Rope”

________________________________________________.

EVERYONE, WHEN HE BEGINS IN THIS
WORK, WISHES TO DO BIG THINGS

Gurdjieff: ‘You have nervous, restless movements which 
make people think you are a booby and have no authority 
over yourself The first thing is to see these movements and 
stop them. If you work in a group this may help; even your 
family can help. Then you can stop these restless move-
ments. Make this your aim, then afterwards perhaps you can 
gain attention. This is an example of doing. Everyone, when 
he begins in this work, wishes to do big things. If you start on 
big things you will never do anything. Start on small things 
first. If you wish to play melodies and begin to play them 
without much practice you will never be able to play real 
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melodies, and those you play will make people suffer so that 
they will hate you. It is the same with psychological things. 
To gain anything real, long practice and much work is neces-
sary. First try to do small things. If you aim at big things first 
you will never do anything or be anything. And your actions 
will irritate people and cause them to hate you.’ 

~ CS Nott “The Teachings of Gurdjieff - A Pupil’s Journey”

________________________________________________.

YOU MUST NEVER BELIEVE

“I will tell you something else. You have a weakness which 
he who works with me must destroy. You believe. You must 
never believe. You must criticize everything, accept nothing 
which you cannot prove, like two and two make four. Be-
lieving does not count, it is worth nothing. You believe, you 
identify and you wish to pass on your belief with your ema-
nations. You identify, you give all your energy. If you do not 
believe, if you remain quite impartial, in wishing to transmit 
something to someone, you do it as if you were rendering 
them a service.” 

~ George Gurdjieff “Paris/Wartime Meetings”

________________________________________________.

TWO KINDS OF LOVE 

“There are two kinds of love: one, the love of a slave; the 
other, which must be acquired by work. The first has no 
value at all; only the second has value, that is, love acquired 
through work. This is the love about which all religions 
speak.
If you love when “it” loves, it does not depend on you and so 
has no merit. It is what we call the love of a slave. You love 
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even when you should not love. Circumstances make you 
love mechanically.

“Real love is Christian, religious love; with that love no one is 
born. For this love you must work. Some know it from child-
hood, others only in old age. If somebody has real love, he 
acquired it during his life. But it is very difficult to learn. And 
it is impossible to begin learning directly, on people. Every 
man touches another on the raw, makes you put on brakes 
and gives you very little chance to try.
Love may be of different kinds. To understand what kind of 
love we are speaking about, it is necessary to define it. Now 
we are speaking about love for life. 

“Wherever there is life—beginning with plants (for they too 
have life), animals, in a word wherever life exists, there is 
love. Each life is a representative of God. Whoever can see 
the representative will see Him who is represented. Every life 
is sensitive to love. Even inanimate things such as flowers, 
which have no consciousness, understand whether you love 
them or not. Even unconscious life reacts in a correspond-
ing way to each man, and responds to him according to his 
reactions.

“As you sow, so you reap, and not only in the sense that if 
you sow wheat you will get wheat. The question is how you 
sow. It can literally turn to straw. On the same ground, dif-
ferent people can sow the same seeds and the results will 
be different. But these are only seeds. Man is certainly more 
sensitive to what is sown in him than a seed. Animals are 
also very sensitive, although less so than man. For instance, 
X. was sent to look after the animals. Many became ill and 
died, the hens laid fewer eggs, and so on. Even a cow will 
give less milk if you do not love her. The difference is quite 
startling.

“Man is more sensitive than a cow, but unconsciously. And 
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so if you feel antipathy or hate another person, it is only be-
cause somebody has sown something bad in you. Whoever 
wishes to learn to love his neighbor must begin by trying to 
love plants and animals. Whoever does not love life does 
not love God. To begin straightaway by trying to love a man 
is impossible, because the other man is like you, and he will 
hit back at you. But an animal is mute and will sadly resign 
itself. That is why it is easier to start practicing on animals.

“It is very important for a man who works on himself to 
understand that change can take place in him only if he 
changes his attitude to the outside world. In general you 
don’t know what must be loved and what must not be loved, 
because all that is relative. With you, one and the same thing 
is loved and not loved; but there are objective things which 
we must love or must not love. Therefore it is more produc-
tive and practical to forget about what you call good and bad 
and begin to act only when you have learned to choose for 
yourself.

“Now if you want to work on yourself, you must work out in 
yourself different kinds of attitudes. Except with big and more 
clear-cut things which are undeniably bad, you have to exer-
cise yourselves in this way: if you like a rose, try to dislike it; 
if you dislike it, try to like it. It is best to begin with the world 
of plants; try from tomorrow to look at plants in a way you 
have not looked before. Every man is attracted toward cer-
tain plants, and not by others. Perhaps we have not noticed 
that till now. First you have to look, then put another in its 
place and then notice and try to understand why this attrac-
tion or aversion is there. I am sure that everyone feels some-
thing or senses something. It is a process which takes place 
in the subconscious, and the mind does not see it, but if you 
begin to look consciously, you will see many things, you will 
discover many Americas. Plants, like man, have relations 
between themselves, and relations exist also between plants 
and men, but they change from time to time. All living things 
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are tied one to another. This includes everything that lives. 
All things depend on each other.

“Plants act on a man’s moods and the mood of a man acts 
on the mood of a plant. As long as we live we shall make ex-
periments. Even living flowers in a pot will live or die accord-
ing to the mood.”

~ George Gurdjieff “Views from the Real World”
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DAY 6

HAPPY BIRTHDAY MR. GURDJIEFF 

“Thursday, January 13 (the old Russian New Year): At lunch, 
Gurdjieff says, “We bad enough Christmas. Christmas child’s 
play. Today is real Christmas, my birthday.” Calling me close 
to him, he says, “Tonight I baby.” He drops his hands and 
head, his expression one of helplessness. In a special tone 
he says, “Let your children come here twelve o’clock mid-
night.”

“I speak to each child individually, “Tonight is Mr. Gurdjieff’s 
birthday. Do you wish to sleep sweetly as always, or be 
awakened in the middle of the night and go with us to him?” 
Each one chooses enthusiastically to be wakened. In the 
early evening Walter and I go to the reading, return home at 
eleven-thirty. All children wake easily and dress warmly.
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“As we arrive at Mr. Gurdjieffs apartment, the first of many 
unusual toasts is just being proposed. Gurdjieff says, ‘After 
fifty years of superhuman effort, let us drink to the one who 
gave most help, and will give most help for the coming actu-
alization of all my labors—the great Beelzebub.”

“It is so crowded, we can hardly move. After the meal Gurd-
jieff gestures slightly to a five-year-old girl. She jumps up and 
stands close to him. He offers her a seat by his side. When 
she is settled, he says to her, “Will be queen, my helper, of 
some country. Not Germany.”

“She looks pleased at the word “helper.” Mr. Gurdjieff looks 
deeply and strongly into her eyes. She feels the weight of his 
look and blinks while nodding.

“Earlier he had tested whether my children knew the Ger-
man song, “Blödsinn, blödsinn, du mein Vergnügen. Stumpf-
sinn, Stumpfsinn, du meine Lust.” [Idiocy, idiocy, you are my 
pleasure. Stupidity, stupidity, you are my delight.] He tells 
them, “Must learn it. This important data. My children will rule 
world.”

“Then, just arrived by airplane from Germany, enters Kathryn 
Hulme, “Crocodile.” This name was given to her eight or nine 
years ago on account of her thick and many layered “skins.” 
She steps forward. “Mr. Gurdjieff, may I tell the children a 
story in honor of your birthday? “

“She tells long-windedly and sentimentally of a “poor girl, 
no parents, four years old,” who came onto the airplane 
in Amsterdam, held her papers in one hand, money in the 
other, flew so high—eighteen thousand feet—to meet her 
new mother in New York. Crocodile repeats the story several 
times, each time in a voice choked with emotion, each time 
with more and more tears. “Poor girl, no parents, four years 
old.”
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“It is impossible to stop her. “Poor girl, no parents, four years 
old.” Her tears run freely. Mr. Gurdjieff hands her a handker-
chief. Someone else gives her a second one. Finally even 
a big tablecloth is handed to her. All roar with laughter. The 
children are especially happy about this theater.

“Mr. Gurdjieff then gives a most important teaching to chil-
dren. “To this story, children, and most stories, must behave 
outwardly polite, thank even, say “thanks, so-and-so”— but 
inwardly, not be touched, forget quickly. Now you saw Croc-
odile tears. Ask mere, pere, people you trust, what crocodile 
tears are. Very important to know. Crocodile tears, in one or 
two years you will understand.”

“When the handkerchiefs do not stop Crocodile, Mr. Gurd-
jieff orders strong coffee, with much milk and sugar, to be 
brought to her. When she talks yet again of “poor girl, no par-
ents, four years old,” Mr. Gurdjieff says, “If again say same 
thing, we all pay Crocodile money which she has to pay back 
later doubled.” Finally he scolds her for giving such stuff and 
nonsense to “my children.”

“More music. One of my daughters, listening especially well, 
is struggling with tears, Mr. Gurdjieff, pointing to her, says, 
“Mathematically exact.”

“All leave at three o’clock in the morning.”

~ Louise Goepfert March “The Gurdjieff Years”

________________________________________________.

CONSCIOUS FURY

“When I reached the doorway of Gurdjieff’s room with my 
tray of coffee and brandy, I hesitated, appalled at the violent 
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sounds of furious screaming — Gurdjieff’s voice — from 
within. I knocked and, receiving no reply, entered. Gurdjieff 
was standing by his bed in a state of what seemed to me to 
be completely uncontrolled fury. He was raging at Orage, 
who stood impassively, and very pale, framed in one of the 
windows. I had to walk between them to sat the tray on the 
table. I did so, feeling flayed by the fury of Gurdjieff’s voice, 
and then retreated, attempting to make myself invisible. 
When I reached the door, I could not resist looking at both 
of them: Orage, a tall man, seemed withered and crumpled 
as he sagged in the window, and Gurdjieff, actually not very 
tall, looked immense - a complete embodiment of rage. Al-
though the raging was in English I was unable to listen to the 
words—the flow of anger was too enormous. Suddenly, in 
the space of an instant, Gurdjieff’s voice stopped, his whole 
personality changed, he gave me a broad smile— looking 
incredibly peaceful and inwardly quiet—motioned me to 
leave, and then resumed his tirade with undiminished force. 
This happened so quickly that I do not believe that Mr. Orage 
even noticed the break in the rhythm.”

~ Fritz Peters “Boyhood With Gurdjieff”

________________________________________________.

PUSH ( + ) AND PULL ( – )

“Everything is the result of three forces; everywhere there is 
affirmation and negation, cathode and anode. Man, earth, 
everything is like a magnet. The difference is only in the 
quantity of emanations. Everywhere two forces are at work, 
one attracting, another repelling. As I said, man is also a 
magnet.

“The right hand pushes, the left hand pulls, or vice versa. 
Some things have many emanations, some less, but ev-
erything attracts or repels. Always there is push and pull, or 
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pull and push. When you have your push and pull well-bal-
anced with another, then you have love and right adjustment. 
Therefore results may be very different. If I push and he pulls 
correspondingly, or if the same thing is done not correspond-
ingly, the result is different. Sometimes both he and I repulse. 
If there is a certain correspondence, the resulting influence is 
calming. If not, it is the reverse.

“One thing depends on another. For instance, I cannot be 
calm; I push and he pulls. Or I cannot be calm if I cannot al-
ter the situation. But we can attempt some adjustment. There 
is a law that after a push there is a pause. We can use this 
pause if we can prolong it and not rush forward to the next 
push. If we can be quiet, then we can take advantage of the 
vibrations which follow a push.

“Everyone can stop for there is a law that everything moves 
only so long as momentum lasts. Then it stops. Either he or 
I can stop it. Everything happens in this way. A shock to the 
brain, and vibrations start. Vibrations go on by momentum, 
similar to rings on the surface of water if a stone is thrown in.

“If the impact is strong, a long time elapses before the 
movement subsides. The same happens with vibrations in 
the brain. If I don’t continue to give shocks, they stop, quiet 
down. One should learn to stop them.

“If I act consciously, the interaction will be conscious. If I 
act unconsciously, everything will be the result of what I am 
sending out.

“I affirm something; then he begins to deny it. I say this is 
black; he knows it is black but is inclined to argue and begins 
to assert that it is white. If I deliberately agree with him, he 
will turn around and affirm what he denied before. He cannot 
agree because every shock provokes in him the opposite. 
If he grows tired he may agree externally, but not internally. 
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For example, I see you, I like your face. This new shock, 
stronger than the conversation, makes me agree externally. 
Sometimes you already believe but you continue to argue.

“It is very interesting to observe other people’s conversation, 
if one is oneself out of it. It is much more interesting than the 
cinema. Sometimes two people speak of the same thing: one 
affirms something, another does not understand, but argues, 
although he is of the same opinion.

“Everything is mechanical.”

~ George Gurdjieff “Views from the Real World”
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DAY 7

A MAN LOOKS OVER THE FENCE,
AS IT WERE, INTO HIS FUTURE

“As a rule these are schools possessing only incomplete 
knowledge, sometimes conducted by men who had come 
into contact with true esoteric schools, but who had not 
finished their training there and who wish to act at their own 
risk and peril, with no relation what· ever to esoteric work. In 
schools of a different kind, schools directly connected with 
esoteric schools, narcotics are used solely for experiments. 
A temporary opening up of higher centers by means of one 
or another narcotic may sometimes be useful to a man, for 
it may show him what the future has in store for him. A man 
looks over the fence, as it were, into his future. In other cas-
es narcotics are used to show a man his present, that is to 
say, the form and level of his being. There are more than fifty 
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formulas of complicated substances capable of producing a 
definite effect on one or another center, function or property 
of the human organism. The use of these substances may 
considerably help in the work of self-observation and self-
study. But this is possible only under the guidance of a man 
who has full knowledge of the organization and the functions 
of the human machine and of all the sides of the action of the 
narcotics. Independent attempts in this direction almost in-
variably produce negative results, because a man who tries 
to experiment with narcotics does not know the state of his 
organism or the effect that one or another narcotic may pro-
duce on it. In order to attain definite results in one or another 
organism it is sometimes necessary to use very complicated 
mixtures of narcotics, or else introduce into the organism 
two, three or four complicated substances one after anoth-
er, in definite doses and at definite intervals of time. All this 
requires a thorough knowledge of the human machine and 
cannot give exact results without such knowledge.” 

~ George Gurdjieff “Gurdjieff’s Early Talks 1914-1931”

________________________________________________.

A GREAT DISPUTE, IF IT IS NOT
PURPOSELESS, MUST GIVE A RESULT,

A CONCLUSION AND AN EFFECT

“All sensations, impressions, feelings and thoughts of man 
are divided into correct and incorrect, necessary ones and 
useless ones, pleasant and unpleasant, “pleasure” and pain. 
This is the binary along which all impressions, all life of will 
travel. This binary is every person who looks into himself. 
We may live by these transitory dimensions, giving ourselves 
up to their current and allowing them to carry us away. But to 
the whole of this process going on within us apart from our 
will, to all these “it wishes” we may oppose our “I wish,” bind 
together yes and no, provoke a dispute between two oppo-
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sites, a struggle of two principles and neutralize them by the 
tertiary. A great dispute. if it is not purposeless, must give a 
result, a conclusion and an effect, and then four elements 
will be available: yes, no, dispute, result, that is, the trans-
mutation of the binary into a quaternary.”

~ George Gurdjieff “Gurdjieff’s Early Talks 1914-1931”

________________________________________________.

I AM THE ARCHITECT FOR APARTMENTS

“Man in his history has always believed he had a soul [Gurd-
jieff said] and sought for it. This is the aim of all religions. If 
in ordinary life I were asked if man has a soul, I would say 
no, because in general, man has not. Before man can have 
a soul, he must have an ‘I.’ Only when he achieves an ‘I’ can 
he develop a soul.

“There are four ways. Let us compare ordinary man with a 
three-room apartment. The dining-room will represent his 
organism, his moving center, the place where he eats and at-
tends to the needs of the body’s maintenance and develop-
ment. The drawing-room rep· resents his feeling center and 
the bedroom is his mental center. But this apartment lacks a 
bathroom, which we will call the ‘I’ room. In this man’s ordi-
nary three-room apartment there is disorder. The roof leaks 
in the dining-room or there is no floor in the drawing-room or 
the window panes are broken in the bedroom. Nothing has 
been washed or painted or repaired. Perhaps only one room 
is furnished. Or the articles of furniture that belong in the 
bedroom are scattered about the dining-room or are on the 
table in the drawing· room. The building itself may be in the 
slums.

“Man has tried three ways to find the soul. The first way is by 
living only in the dining-room -develop the body, give it great 
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tasks and sufferings. This way is called Fakirism. practiced 
by uneducated men. If by some accident one of these fakirs 
finds a way to a soul, it would be only one man out of a thou-
sand and it would take him fifty years.

“Another way is via the drawing-room, or Monkism. Here by 
the feeling center and psychic experiences, men have tried 
to find a soul via religion.

“Only one from a thousand might succeed, but it would take 
him, if he did, only twenty-five years. Then he could pass to 
the bedroom. The best way of the three is the third room, 
the bedroom, or mental center, via knowledge. Here, i/he 
succeeds, it would take him about ten years. This is called 
Yogism.

“But there is a Fourth Way. This also is called Yogism, but it 
is different because this kind of yogi has a secret by ‘hered-
ity’-initiate secrets. By this way, with a teacher, a man with 
the possibility can do the work in six months and then be his 
own teacher.

“I am the representative of the Fourth Way. And I have no 
concurrent (rival). For instance, ordinary yogis who do not 
know these secrets lie for three hours a day to learn how to 
use air. With my secret short-cuts they could do this in five 
minutes-in fact, like magic, drink the active elements they 
need from air out of a glass.

“Man as he is has three or four personalities instead of one 
‘I.’ Each day he is a different person, depending on which 
center is the day’s center of gravity. Only after he has made 
his ‘I’ can he begin to develop a soul; and unless he does 
this, he will die the merde be was born.”

He interrupted here to give the example of the rivers again, 
and concluded:



36

“Before man can make a bathroom, his ‘I’ room, he must first 
repair his old apartment. Sometimes it is cheaper to make 
a whole· new one, throw out all the furniture, furnish each 
room again, with each new object in its proper place. Then 
the bathroom can be made and it will be a place to bring up 
a baby in, with ordered rooms for the purpose of living in 
order.

“I am the architect for apartments – I examine old apartment, 
the neighborhood, I tell what reparations must be made and 
the estimate of the work.”

 ~ George Gurdjieff in “Gurdjieff and the Women of the 
Rope”

________________________________________________.

20-YEAR-OLD FRITZ PETERS AND
THE MYTHICAL TRAIN RIDE

“Mr. Gurdjieff did not manage to complete his urgent fare-
wells until the train was actually moving and I had to push 
him through the door of the last car with his six or seven 
pieces of luggage. As soon as he was in the moving train, he 
began to complain in a loud voice about having been inter-
rupted and demanded that a bed be prepared for him imme-
diately. The conductor, with my help, explained to him that 
our berths were thirteen cars ahead and that we would have 
to walk to them —very quietly, as most of the other passen-
gers had boarded the train early and were already asleep—
through the entire train. Gurdjieff looked appalled, sat down 
on one of his suitcases, and lighted a cigarette. The conduc-
tor or porter told him that smoking was forbidden except in 
the men’s room and he groaned loudly about this hardship, 
but did consent to put out his cigarette.
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“It must have taken us—Gurdjieff, conductor, porter, and 
me—at least forty-five minutes to get to our assigned berths. 
Our progress — with all the luggage and with Gurdjieff’s lam-
entations about the rude treatment he was receiving—was 
so noisy that we awakened almost everyone on the train. In 
every car, heads would appear through the curtains to hiss at 
us and curse us. I was furious with him, as well as exhaust-
ed, and greatly relieved when we found our berths. Then, to 
my horror, he decided that he had to eat, drink, and smoke, 
and began unpacking his bags in search of food and liquor. 
I was finally able to force him into the men’s room. Once in 
there he settled down to eat and drink and to discourse in 
loud tones about the terrible service on American trains and 
the fact that he—a very important man—was being treated in 
this shoddy fashion.

“When we were finally threatened—in no uncertain terms— 
by both the conductor and the porter, with expulsion from the 
train at the next stop, I lost my temper completely and said 
that I would be glad to get off the train in order to get away 
from him. At this, he looked at me in wide-eyed innocence 
and wanted to know if I was angry with him— and, if so, why. 
I said that I was furious and that he was making a spectacle 
of both of us, so he put his food and drink away sadly and 
then, lighting another cigarette, said that he had never imag-
ined that I, his only friend, would talk to him in this way, and 
quite literally, desert him. This attitude only increased my an-
ger and I said that once we arrived in Chicago I hoped never 
to see him again. He then went to bed in his lower berth, still 
very sorrowful and still muttering about my unkindness and 
lack of loyalty, and I climbed into the upper berth hoping for 
some much-needed sleep. After about five minutes, punc-
tuated by moans and groans from Gurdjieff as he tossed 
and turned in the lower berth, and by renewed hissing and 
cursing from the other passengers, he began to talk in a loud 
voice, complaining that he needed a drink of water, had to 
have a cigarette, and so forth. There were more threats from 
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the porter and finally, at about four a.m., he settled down and 
did go to sleep.

“We were the last passengers to awaken the next morning 
and while he dressed and made several trips to the men’s 
room in whatever state of undress he happened to be at the 
moment, we were stared at by a car full of hostile travelling 
companions who had, of course, identified us as the trouble-
makers of the night before. After about one hour, I managed 
to get him to the dining car, hoping for a peaceful breakfast, 
but once again my hopes were dashed. There was nothing 
on the menu that he could eat, and we had long, irritating 
conversations with the waiter and the head steward about 
the possibility of procuring yoghurt and similar—at that 
time—exotic foods, accompanied by vivid descriptions of his 
particular digestive process and its highly specialized needs. 
After several long discussions, he suddenly gave in and ate, 
without any visible discomfort but with a great many com-
plaints, a large American breakfast.

“As the train did not arrive in Chicago until late that after-
noon, I was not looking forward to spending the day in the 
Pullman car, but once again I hoped for the best. My fears, 
however, were well-grounded. I have never, in my life, spent 
such a day with anyone. He smoked incessantly, in spite of 
complaints from the passengers and threats from the porter; 
drank heavily, and produced, at intervals when we seemed 
momentarily threatened with peace, all kinds of foods, most-
ly different varieties of strong-smelling cheeses. Although he 
apologized profusely every time the other passengers com-
plained about his behaviour, he also constantly found new 
ways to annoy, irritate and offend them— not to mention me.

“When we did actually arrive in Chicago it seemed to me 
nothing less than a miracle. Whatever my opinion of the 
“Chicago group”, when I saw a large number of them on 
the platform waiting to greet him, I was delighted. I helped 
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him off the train with all his luggage and told him that I was 
leaving then and there and that he need not expect to see 
me again. When he heard this, he raised such an outcry on 
the platform that, for the sake of peace, I consented to go 
with him and the group members to the apartment they had 
rented for him. Although I was already furious and outraged, 
the sight of the fawning disciples made me even more angry. 
They had prepared, with obvious effort, a “Gurdjieff-type” 
dinner and they did everything they could think to please 
him. To my further disgust, he began to praise each one of 
them individually, telling them what a ghastly trip he had had 
on the train, how horribly I had treated him, and how different 
it would have been had only some of them— loyal, devoted, 
respectful followers—been along to take care of him properly 
and with the respect that was due to him. I was then prompt-
ly assailed by the more ardent members of the group, and 
attacked for treating their leader with such disrespect, and so 
on.

“After about an hour of this, I reached some sort of break-
ing-point, and told him and the group I was leaving. Gurdjieff 
looked at me in amazement and said that he would not be 
able to stay in Chicago, all alone in such a large apartment, 
unless I was there with him; that I could not leave him alone 
under any circumstances. To the horror of the group, I told 
him that since he was now safely surrounded by a large 
bunch of the faithful, he could very safely dispense with my 
services and that I was sure he would find them able and 
willing to perform any of the services he might require. In 
the course of this outburst I described some of their pos-
sible services in a few of the well chosen four-letter words 
that he and I had worked over in New York—and the group 
members regarded me with disgust as well as with increased 
horror.

“I did not see him again in Chicago, in spite of several mes-
sages begging me to take him back to New York, and on my 
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return to New York I carefully avoided him and the New York 
group until I knew that he had sailed back to France.”

~ Frtiz Peters “Boyhood With Gurdjieff”


